
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 10th April 2017 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Stockton, Cllr Love
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

10 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Love declared an interest in any discussion regarding the Car Park
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 13th March 2017, and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  The Clerk would check if a decision had been made in the previous six months regarding grant funding for the Wenn Evans Car Park
3.1 Matters Arising
The Chairman had been researching cylinder mowers for around £6.5K plus VAT.  He would be arranging a demonstration for the week commencing 10/04/17
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman thanked Cllr C Siely for his work on the Wenn Evans centre car park, which all agreed was a huge improvement.  The Chairman also thanked Cllr Ritchie for her partner’s work at the Walcott crossroads.  Cllr Love noted that he was concerned that the space within the Beach Road car park is extremely limited and that cars are having to turn round and go back down Beach Road and then park on the side of the road in the village in order to get to the Beach.  The Chairman noted that the School had sent a card to say thank you for the donation of £850.  Noted
4.2 Cllr Stockton.  Deep History Coast.  Cllr Stockton explained that she had attended the meeting but that very sadly the DHC team had not been successful in their bid for grant funding.  The Council agreed that the Clerk should write to the DHC team and congratulate them on their work and offer assistance in any future bid process, and to offer its support
4.3 Any further Councillor reports
4.3.1 Cllr Mole noted that the Wenn Evans had received its kitchen inspection, which had been successful.  He noted that the car boot fair needed to contact NNDC to obtain a food hygiene certificate
4.3.2 Cllr Ritchie noted that there was a patch of dead trees on the playing field which should be removed as she considered them a hazard.  She suggested that the majority of the trees should be removed from the front, then the bank could be built up.  The Chairman suggested that prior to the next Parish Council meeting there should be a site meeting to look at the trees
5. Correspondence
1.1 PCSO report.  The Clerk noted that there was no relevant PCSO report as a result of the new reporting mechanism but that there had been various complaints made by Councils and she expected the reports to improve
1.2 Consent Solutions (contracted by Vattenfall).  Request to arrange a meeting to discussed the proposed cable corridor.  The Council gave the Chairman delegated authority to speak with Consent Solutions and represent the Parish Council.  He would be holding a meeting with them on Thursday 13th April 2017
1.3 Ardent (infrastructure and regeneration) (contracted by Vattenfall).  Request for information.  As above 5.2
1.4 Mazars.  Confirmation of receipt of external audit forms for completion.  Noted
1.5 NNDC.  Request by the Cambridge Film Trust and British Film Institute to hold a picnic style event in the picnic area.  Jane from the Cambridge Film Trust had attended the meeting and gave a short presentation to the Parish Council.  The Parish Council AGREED in principle to the event.  Jane Jarvis would discuss any future plans with the Chairman / Clerk
1.6 NNDC.  Community Housing Fund.  NNDC had written to the Council to ask if there were any locations within the village where a Community Housing site might be considered.  It had written to all villages in North Norfolk where second homes figures are high, and had noted that there were government grants available for Community Housing initiatives.  Noted
1.7 Confirmation from the Chairman and Vice-Chairman that they have reviewed the Parish Council insurance.  Noted
1.8 NCC Highways.  Responses to Highways queries.  Justin Le-May had noted the following: 
‘Lantern Lane: a single track Rd that towards the end with Grub St is badly broken up and when I drove along it this afternoon was completely flooded where this damage has occurred. Complaints about it at last Parish Council meeting and am advised damaged to road caused some time ago by a tanker. This was previously reported by Jo. A PC (28 day) work order is with our contractor to reinstate the verge. 

The Common Happisburgh Common: on the side of the road where the footpath sign is there is a pot hole that requires repairs. A PB (4 day) work order has now been programmed to reinstate the carriageway, and this is with our contractor for execution.
Coronation Close Happisburgh Common: on the road in front of bungalows 19 - 24 half the road was flooded this afternoon. Told by a resident like this every time there is any significant rainfall. There are two drains laid back on the pavement behind a wide verge which do not seem able to drain the water away. Can something be done? The local technician will investigate this further. We are not aware of any flooding issues within this location. The grips have now been cleaned out within the surrounding area, however, Richard will endeavour to inspect during wet weather to observe the flooding issues’

The Clerk would advise the new Highways Engineer that the verge at Lantern Lane had not been renewed
1.9 Happisburgh PCC.  Request to hold a stall on the car park / picnic area for fundraising.  AGREED
1.10 Request to metal detect on the Beach.  The Clerk would advise the gentleman to speak with Rob Goodliffe at NNDC
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.15pm

6.1. District and County Councillor reports. District Cllr Lee Walker noted that she would speak again with Planning at NNDC regarding the planning for the caravan park.  She confirmed that the subject is currently being reviewed by Gary Linder at NNDC.

Councillors held a general discussion regarding the caravan park and the adhering to plans which NNDC had agreed.  District Cllr Lee Walker advised the Council that the enforcement officer was involved and that the Caravan Park owner must comply with conditions.  There was some concern from the public that the owner of the caravan park might not undertake to build the bund, as had been agreed.  Cllr Walker agreed to research the ownership of the ditch behind the proposed caravan park location
It was agreed that an agenda item for May should be to consider signage along the lines of ‘Please do not damage our fragile cliffs’.  

The Chairman would speak to Rob Goodliffe to remind him about the repairing of the ramp
  County Councillor Seward noted that there was a 
The meeting was reconvened at 8.49pm

7 Agenda items

7.1.1. To consider paying £192 for the Time and Tide Bell Planning application.  AGREED
7.1.2. To consider paying £14,000 from the Car Park account to the Happisburgh Parish Council savings account to put towards a potential car park relocation.  Past transfers were October 2014 and November 2015.  AGREED
7.1.3. To consider taking over the rural hedge cutting (46km) following advice from the Parish Council’s insurers.  The Clerk would ask Jon Winnett, the new Highways Engineer, for further information
7.1.4. To consider purchasing another dog bin £175 plus £3.20 per empty.  Postponed to the May meeting
7.1.5. To confirm that the Parish Council will not hold an August meeting (in 2016 it did not hold a July meeting).  AGREED
7.1.6. To give the School permission to use the Wenn Evans Centre in the event of emergency (and for this to be noted in their risk assessment paperwork).  AGREED
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.1.1. Allotments.  £10

8.1.2. EON solar.  £42.38

8.2 The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
8.1.3. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension

8.1.4. PC account.  D/D.  URM.  Glass.  £15.84 inc £2.64 VAT

8.1.5. PC account.  Chq 728.  Clerk salary and expenses.  

8.1.6. PC account.  Chq 729  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd £
8.1.7. PC account.  Chq 
8.1.8. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. £40.83 inc £1.94 VAT

8.1.9. CP Account.  Chq 165.  Mr R Cornell.  April work.  £405

8.1.10. CP Account.  Chq 166.  Happisburgh Parish Council.  Precept equivalent.  £3750

8.1.11. CP Account.  Chq 167.  Wayside Supplies.  Loo roll.  £26.30

9. The following Planning applications were considered:

None
10. The following planning decisions were noted: 
10.1. PF/16/1574.  Plovers Cottage, 43 Rollesby Way.  Change of use of land to residential curtilage.  Permitted
10.2. PF/17/0137.  The Nook, Beach Road.  Erection of single storey rear extension and porch to front elevation.  Permitted
11. Items for the Parish News:
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
a. The Council AGREED that Councillors involved would have the authority to spend up to £10K on a cylinder mower
13. Date of next meeting – The Annual Parish Meeting, followed by the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council, would take place on Monday 8th May 2017
The meeting closed at 9.13pm
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